Forum for Interlending and Information Delivery
Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting 16 April 2014 (DRAFT)

	Attendees:, Julie Clement (JC/Treasurer), Jennie Cooke (JCo/Vice Chair – Chair of today’s meeting), Sandra DeRoy (SD), Kate Ebdon (KE/British Library Observer), Su Fagg(SF), Natalie Guest (NG), Tracey Jackson (TJ), Gillian Wilson (GW/CONARLS Observer), Chris Beevers (CB/Minutes)
 
	Apologies: : Marie Lancaster (ML/Chair), Mark Kluzek (MK), Lucy Lambe (LL)


	Agenda Item
	Discussion/Decision
	Action

	1
	Minutes of the previous meeting: 

Executive Committee Meeting 15th January 2014 
Minutes were accepted as a correct record
Executive Committee Telcon 12th March 2014
Minutes were accepted as a correct record

Matters arising: 
All actions taken under the Agenda items below
	

	2
2.1

2.2

2.3

2.4

2.5

2.6

2.7

2.8

2.9

2.10
	FIL Conference 2014 Planning 
Venue and Date

The Carlton Hotel
Edinburgh

Monday 23rd June – Tuesday 24th June 
SF provided the following update from the organisation sub-committee
Speakers/Programme
The programme has been finalised and promoted. It is now displayed prominently on the FIL Web Pages. 

We need to check with ML that all the Speakers Agreements have now been received.

SF volunteered to work with CB on reporting back on the FIL Benchmarking project as part of the ‘FIL the Gap’ session. But what else will we do to fill session? We could use it to promote the benefits of FIL membership and the career development opportunity provided by membership of the committee. What about a question and answer session too on what the membership want from FIL and their committee (I think this needs firming up somehow?!)

KE’s session will take the form of an interactive workshop and she will require three flip charts. SF will check that the hotel can supply (or perhaps Marjory Lobban could arrange a loan?)

Invoices have been sent to the sponsors: CILIP Scotland, Clio and OCLC and BL, the latter having already paid. As well as Ed Davidson, who will be attending as a speaker, OCLC will also be sending Steve Taylor who has booked as a paying delegate. We don’t know whether REP industries are sending a representative. ML to confirm(?)

SF has started drafting the Conference “brochure” and asked if she could have a high definition JPeg of the FIL Logo. CB to supply. ML can also supply the photograph of the hotel that we have already used in the promotional materials. It was agreed that the brochure would contain speaker biographies and the summaries of their talks. As yet no biographical information had been received from Stephen Winch, Ann Lees and Alice Moore. JCo and KE to chase. Once the draft has been agreed CB volunteered to get a quote from the journal printers on producing enough copies.

The conference pack will also contain copies of a self guided tour of Edinburgh University Library and things to do in Edinburgh. A list of delegates, their institution and e-mail addresses will also be included. JCo volunteered to produce. GW still has sufficient folders and can forward them direct to the hotel, or to another committee member if we decide we want to send everything up in one batch. ML was to pick the boxes of bags up from HT. TJ volunteered to provide longer term storage for any remaining bags as well as the FIL the Frogs
SF enquired how we set up a #Tag for the conference. ML was volunteered to organise.

Buddies for Speakers

These will provide a brief introduction to the speaker, will show the ‘countdown’ 5 min, 2 min, 1 min cards to ensure the speakers stick to the time allowed and then will formally thank the speaker and lead the applause. The following were agreed:

Antony = ML

Stephen = JCo

Zena = TJ
Matthias = NG
Leah = KE
Kay = NG
Emily = ML
Ed = MK
Caroline & Lynette = JCl
Marjory = SF
Kay = GW
Kate = CB
Alice = SD
We will need two Laptops. There is the FIL Laptop which CB will bring and NG offered to bring hers. It was suggested that Marjorie Lobban might be able to source one from her work. ML was volunteered to ask.

CB volunteered to produce the 5, 2, 1 signs.
Break-out sessions

NG has identified an online tool, signupsheet.com, to enable us to easily sign delegates up to their chosen break-out sessions.

Looking after Newby Delegates

It was agreed to identify them on their delegate badges and NG volunteered to add flag their newby status on the Conference signing in sheet. All committee members will keep an eye out and ensure no-one looks lost, lonely or excluded.

Delegate Badges

It was agreed to indicate the following statuses by using coloured spots on the delegate badges:

· Committee Member

· Speaker

· Newby

· Sponsor

NG volunteered to create the inserts for the badges and will contact ML to enquire whether some sort of template already exists.
Sponsors and Stands

The exact location for the sponsors is yet to be confirmed, they will either be at the back of the main conference room or in a communal area between the main and break out rooms. Both locations will have a power supply, though extension leads might need to be used and these will be supplied by the venue.

Seating Plan for Conference Dinner

The venue will accommodate eight delegates to each of the square tables. CB volunteered to draw up a seating plan according to the prescribed formula. NG will supply full delegate list after booking has filled or formally closed.

Evaluation forms

It was decided to itemise each speaker’s session on the form. NG to amend.

Update on Bookings

NG reported the following:

51 bookings for the whole conference

9 day delegate bookings for Day 1

9 day delegate bookings for Day 2

(These account for 64 separate individuals

JCo volunteered to continue to send promotional e-mails out to the usual lists along the lines of “Last few places remaining!” SF will also ask CILIP Scotland if they can forward the e-mails to their membership list.

 It was noted that Matthias and Alice, though speakers, had not formally booked onto the conference. CB and KE will chase.
Filming

NG has booked the same video camera as we used last year. However, she was concerned that if MK is not going to be at conference she didn’t have sufficient expertise to actually do the filming. SF also reminded committee that Antony had stipulated that only a redacted version of his presentation be used anyway. NG will ask MK if we can tell how many times last year’s film had been viewed and if this isn’t many, we might forgo the filming this year.
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	3

	Committee Succession Planning
ML and CB will come to the end of their terms. MK, LL and JCo will leave committee due to changes in their work roles. ML originally volunteered to be co-opted to provide continuity and support to the new chair. Unfortunately, family commitments mean that this will no longer be possible. However, she will always be contactable to provide morale support and practical advice. CB agreed to be co-opted if this is necessary. However, a number of members have already agreed to be nominated to fill the vacant places on Committee. These include:

· Lesley Butler

· Claudia Howerd 

· Margaret Dillon (for one year only – due to retire)

· Marjorie Lobban (a previous committee member so will be able to hit the ground running)
· Karen Pane

SD has volunteered to step up to the post of Chair and TJ will act as Vice-Chair. JCl will continue as treasurer. The posts of secretary, web-editor and Journal editor remain vacant and will be decided at the October meeting. TJ reassured committee that she will keep the Journal going, supported by CB, until a permanent post holder is secured.
CB volunteered to ask MK about passwords and the availability of training for editing the web-pages.

	CB


	4
	IFLA
In the absence of MK and ML the future of the relationship between IFLA and FIL was deferred to discuss by e-mail and finalise at the October meeting. CB pointed out that MK’s post on the sub-committee was his own and although it enabled him to keep FIL informed, he didn’t actually formally represent FIL.


	ML & MK


	5
	Recce visits for Interlend 2015
TJ is now unable to make the agreed date for the recce visits to the proposed venues in Brighton. Though SD was still prepared to attend it was felt this sort of evaluation visit is not something someone could do on their own.

GW, KE and CB are due to visit several venues in Manchester and Liverpool on Monday April 28th. Committee agreed that we would limit our investigations to the north west venues for Interlend 2015 and potentially consider Brighton for Interlend 2016.
GW asked if there was a checklist of facilities and features that we used last year to evaluate venues in Glasgow and Edinburgh. CB to supply.


	CB

	6
	Benchmarking Project
CB reported that following the Scoping survey earlier in the year, the actual Benchmarking Survey itself had been circulated recently via the two main lists. There had been 9 respondents already. However, CB had also received two sets of negative feedback from respondents who had found the questionnaire difficult to navigate. 
The questionnaire is quite long, though 25% shorter than the American version. Part of the problem is that people cannot move backwards to previous questions, but there is a warning to that effect, both at the beginning of the questionnaire and upon submission of every question.

Apart for the identifier questions all the other questions had deliberately been made optional as the scoping questionnaire had revealed somewhat of a contrast between what practitioners wanted to know about the equivalent services operated by their colleagues and the information people were necessarily able to supply. Thus each question will stand on its own. In addition CB had also activated the ‘finish later’ option, which has been tested and does work. 
JCo volunteered to circulate the questionnaire via the other appropriate lists available.

CB and SF will present provisional results As part of the ‘FIL the Gap’ session at Interlend 2014.


	JCo

CB & SF

	7
	FIL Journal 
CB reported that what turned out to be the April issue “is being packed up and posted out as we speak”, but presented a copy for approval. The format will remain a work in progress to be improved upon as we go along, but this copy was generally well received by other committee members.

	

	8
	Treasurer’s Report
See Appendix 1. 

As of March 31st 2014 the balance in our account stands at £22,488.36 plus

£10,066.70 in our fixed term, interest bearing (1.1%) deposit account.

	

	9
	Membership Report

Apart from those previously reported from the University of Surrey and Bolton University no further cancellations had been received.

There had been one additional personal membership from Marion Shepherd.

KE enquired whether the membership could be broken down by sector. This might be useful for targeted promotional activities. NG agreed to provide.

NG was unsure whether MK is keeping the web-version of the membership list up to date but will confirm.
It was agreed to consider a post conference marketing campaign to non-members at the October meeting. 

In the mean time JCo volunteered to continue extolling the virtues of membership via the usual lists.

	NG

NG

All

JCo

	10
	Web Officer’s Report

Deferred in the absence of MK. However, whilst MK is still in the role of Web-editor we need to consider the future of the members’ only site.

NG was concerned that new posts to the site aren’t getting the hoped for responses from members.


	MK

	11
	CONARLS Report (see Appendix 2)
There had not been a meeting since our last meeting. They are going to trial online attendance to encourage future participation at meetings by members. The web-pages had been updated and GW asked all committee members to take a look and provide comment/feedback.

A Six Point guide for Blind and Visually Impaired people to access libraries has been produced.


	All



	12
	BL Report (see Appendix 3)

KE reminded everyone that the Easter and May Day Bank Holidays are not classed as ‘dead days’ so all customers need to check for any renewals due.

The technical infrastructure and working model are in place for the plug-in less DRM trial. There had been a slight delay due to some outstanding licensing issues but the trial will be undertaken soon.

KE reported an increase in items found to have been defaced in some way upon return. TJ asked if defaced copies can be noted as such upon issue. Most committee members do this locally if it’s noticed.

Following the closure of Collindale the new News Room at St Pancras had opened on April 7th. Hard copy will be available towards the end of the year.

 
	

	13
	IFLA Report.
Deferred in the absence of MK. (See above)
	

	14
	FIL Bags/Paraphanalia
See above. GW has enough folders for Interlend 2014 and will forward as required. Surplus canvas bags and FIL the frogs will be stored by TJ. Pop up posters will be forwarded to KE and CB to take up to Edinburgh.
FIL the Frogs will not be disseminated to everyone, but will be used as prizes to reward speakers, committee members and authors submitting to the Journal.


	GW

ML & TJ

CB & KE

	15
	AOB
None

	

	16
	Date of Next Meeting
Confirmed as October 15th 2014 at the later time of 10:45 for 11:00

TELCON tba following Interlend 2014


	SD


Appendix 1: Treasurer’s report (to follow)
Treasurer’s Report

FIL committee meeting 16th April 2014

Balance on 31st March: 
£22,488.36           
Plus fixed term deposit @1.1% until 12/12/14    £10,066.70

Membership Subscriptions 2014

Income £6390

1st reminders just sent out

Interlend 2013
Final figures

Income  £16055

Expenses  £14357

Profit    £1698
FIL@St Pancras event
Income  £1335

Expenses £129.36

1 outstanding payment for a late cancellation

Interlend 2014

Income    £250

Expenses £1980.64

Sponsorship packages

Platinum £1000 – OCLC and Clio

Bronze £250  - The British Library

£100 - CILIPScotland
Appendix 2: CONARLS Report
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Conarls Report FIL Committee Meeting 

16th April 2014

There has been no full Conarls meeting since our January FIL meeting; the following is a brief update on actions from the November 2013 meeting:

· Web Updates

Some pages have been renamed to improve navigation, information has been refreshed, and images added where appropriate.  The updated pages include:

Locating Fiction in English
Locating Serials
Locating Alternative and Accessible Formats resources have been added, including details of the 'Six Steps to library services for blind and partially sighted people' report.  The aim is to encourage libraries to undertake six low cost steps to improve their offer for blind and partially sighted readers.  The full report is included on the link above.
There is still some work to be done on Conarls Inter-Library Loan web pages, and any suggested additions or amendments by the FIL Committee are welcome.
· Format of Conarls meetings
The Conarls meeting on 15 May will trial a mixture of WebEx (remote participation) and delegates who will attend in person. It is hoped this will encourage wider and more cost effective participation in these meetings.

Gillian Wilson

Conarls Chair & Special Collections Manager

Lancashire Libraries

April 2014 

Appendix 3: BL report
FIL Executive Committee Meeting
Wednesday 16th April 2014

Document Supply

Inter Library Lending Claims 
For customers who use your British Library Document Supply Account to process payments for third party interlending, to avoid delays to the processing of ILL Claims, we would like to remind you to submit your claims using our online claim form. Claims made via the online form will usually be credited to your BL account within 3 working days. Payments made by Bank transfer will take between 1 and 2 weeks.

The manually intensive paper based claim system will be phased out from September 2014.

Supplying libraries should send their claims to the British Library at least once a month as requesting libraries will expect charges to be made promptly to their account.

Digital Rights Management

We would like to update you on the development of our planned alternative electronic delivery DRM solution. Whilst good progress has been made with the technical infrastructure and a working model has been developed, licensing issues have prevented us carrying out our planned testing with pilot institutions. Discussions are currently taking place to resolve these issues and ensure the solution fully complies with our licensing agreements. Launch of the new delivery method will subsequently be delayed. We will provide a further update in the next issue of Document Supply news.

Articles Scanned from Print

In response to customer feedback that suggested an increased number of issues with delivery of electronic files containing full colour documents, in October 2013 we commenced a trial scanning documents from printed sources in black and white or colour as per the original publication. Since beginning the trial, feedback confirms that this change has significantly reduced the issues experienced by our customers. As a result, this approach to scanning from print will now be adopted as our standard business practise.

BLDSS Collection Care
We have recently noticed an increase in the number of loan items being returned to us that have been defaced by the highlighting of text or underlining of words. Much of our stock is irreplaceable and is loaned on the understanding that you may be charged compensation by the British Library for the full cost of repairing or replacing collection items that are damaged or lost.

If you borrow an item and do not return it when requested, it will be made ‘lost’ and your account will be charged. The Lost items charge includes a standard amount for a replacement copy, plus an administration charge (+ VAT if applicable). If the item was expensive, the full price of replacement will be charged rather than the average standard price.

All Lost Items should be returned if they are later found. The Lost Items charge is a penalty for the inconvenience and loss of revenue resulting from losing a collection item; you are not buying the item from us. If you return an item within 6 weeks of paying the charge, we will make a full refund of the amount minus the administration element. We reserve the right to remove any customer’s loan facility if we feel that the integrity of our collection is endangered.

BL Wide 
Newsroom at St Pancras now open  
The Newsroom opened on Monday 7 April giving Readers access once again to microfilm and digital newspaper collections as well as broadcast news, multimedia and archived websites.

The Newsroom, formerly occupied by BIPC2, replaces the Reading Room of the Newspaper Library at Colindale, which closed last November. Microfilm copies of the 15 most highly used newspaper titles are available on open-access shelves and the new facility includes 40 digital microfilm readers, offering users a much-improved experience in comparison to Colindale.
The Newsroom also provides a public space for networking and collaborative working. It includes a large video wall which displays live news feeds and news-related Library content and a Twitter feed showing news-related tweets. The reading room and networking area are separated by a glazed wall offering the opportunity to see into the more traditional research space.

Print newspapers are currently being moved and titles for which no print or digital copy exists will become available for ordering again in autumn 2014. 
British Library welcomes new exceptions to copyright  
The Intellectual Property Office issued five draft statutory instruments on exceptions to copyright, following the Government’s 2010 review of intellectual property law, Digital Opportunity.

The British Library welcomes the new exceptions, which will bring significant benefits for library users across the UK, and will support research, innovation and economic growth. The proposed changes, which are due to come into effect on 1 June, include:

· Making digital preservation of sound and film lawful;

· Extending ‘fair dealing’ for non-commercial research and private study to allow the copying of sound and film, including the facilitation of copying by a librarian or curator;

· Allowing the digitisation of the Library’s analogue collections to be used on dedicated computer terminals on the Library’s own premises;

· Allowing Text and Data Mining for non-commercial research purposes;

· Allowing the Library and its users to apply UK copyright limitations and exceptions, irrespective of contracts with publishers and suppliers.

Roly Keating, Chief Executive of the British Library, said: “These balanced and proportionate changes are a valuable step forward for research. They will go a long way toward making UK copyright laws fit for the digital age, and bringing them into line with other developed countries. The British Library commends the Government and the Intellectual Property Office for their determined work to bring these new exceptions before Parliament.”

For more information contact: Tom Johnson t:+44 (0)20 7412 7115 e: tom.johnson@bl.uk
Exhibitions and Events
Beautiful Science: Picturing Data, Inspiring Insight – 20 February – 26 May 2014

Turning numbers into pictures that tell important stories and reveal the meaning held within is an essential part of what it means to be a scientist. This is as true in today's era of genome sequencing and climate models as it was in the 19th century.

Beautiful Science explores how our understanding of ourselves and our planet has evolved alongside our ability to represent, graph and map the mass data of the time.

From John Snow's plotting of the 1854 London cholera infections on a map to colourful depictions of the tree of life, discover how picturing scientific data provides new insight into our lives.

Comics Unmasked: Art and Anarchy in the UK – 2 May – 19 August 2014

Comics Unmasked is the UK’s largest ever exhibition of mainstream and underground comics, showcasing works that uncompromisingly address politics, gender, violence, sexuality and altered states. It explores the full anarchic range of the medium with works that challenge categorisation, preconceptions and the status quo, alongside original scripts, preparatory sketches and final artwork that demystify the creative process.

Enter the subversive and revelatory world of comics, from the earliest pioneers to today’s digital innovators.

Parental guidance
Parental guidance is advised for visitors under 16 years of age due to the explicit nature of some of the exhibits on display. Within the exhibition, there is a separate section examining sexual themes which visitors can by-pass if they wish.

Please be aware that the Library retains the right to request proof of age. Visitors under 16 years of age who are unaccompanied by an adult will not be admitted.

Kate Ebdon 08/04/14
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